
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING

OF THE BEN HILL COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

HELD ON JANUARY 02, 2024 AT 6:00 PM IN THE

BEN HILL COUNTY COURTHOUSE ANNEX

Those present for the meeting were as follows:

Steve Taylor Chairman

Hope Harmon Vice-Chair

Daniel Cowan Commissioner

John Mooney Commissioner

Michael Dinnerman County Manager

Donna R. Prather County Clerk

Commissioner Bennie Calloway was absent.

Call to Order

Chairman Steve Taylor called the meeting to order and gave the invocation.

Everyone gave the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of the Agenda/Agenda Changes

Chairman Steve Taylor added agenda items 2024 Holiday Calendar and The State of the

County.

Vice-Chair Hope Harmon made a motion to approve the agenda that included agenda items

2024 Holiday Calendar and The State of the County. Commissioner Daniel Cowan

seconded the motion; which passed with Vice-Chair Hope Harmon, Commissioner Daniel

Cowan, Commissioner John Mooney, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the motion.

Acceptance of Prior Minutes

Commissioner Daniel Cowan made a motion to approve the Regular Monthly Meeting

minutes that was held on December 05, 2023. Vice-Chair Hope Harmon seconded the

motion; which passed with Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Vice-Chair Hope Harmon,

Commissioner John Mooney, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the motion.

Commissioner Daniel Cowan made a motion to approve the Public Hearing minutes that

was held on December 20, 2023. Vice-Chair Hope Harmon seconded the motion; which

passed with Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Vice-Chair Hope Harmon, Commissioner John

Mooney, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the motion.

Commissioner Daniel Cowan made a motion to approve the Special Called Meeting minutes

that was held on December 28, 2023. Vice-Chair Hope Harmon seconded the motion;

which passed with Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Vice-Chair Hope Harmon, Commissioner

John Mooney, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the motion.



Vice-Chairman Hope Harmon made a motion to suspend the Regular Monthly Meeting to

enter the Public Hearing to discuss a Special Exception for Cargo Trailer Customization &

Sales. Commissioner Daniel Cowan second the motion; which passed with Vice-Chair Hope

Harmon, Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Commissioner John Mooney, and Chairman Steve

Taylor all voting for the motion.

Public Hearing/Cargo Trailer Customization & Sales

Building & Zoning Jacob Hughes stated he has reviewed the application. The proposed use

of the land is suitable for the proposed business, there are enclosed workshops on the

property, and enough distance from the highway to not cause issues. This should not

impact the development of the adjacent properties. The proposed business will not

adversely affect the existing use or usability of this property or the adjacent properties. The

current zoning only allows for onsite utility trailer sales, manufacturing and repair requires

a Special Exception.

Mr. Hughes stated he received two phone calls that had questions regarding the request;

but after he explained the request both neighbors are for the Special Exception. He also

noted that the Fitzgerald- Ben Hill County Planning Commission denied the application.

Chairman Steve Taylor asked the Commissioners if any of them had a conflict of interest

regarding the Special Exception request. They responded no.

There were no public comments.

Vice-Chair Hope Harmon made a motion to close the Public Hearing and return to the

Regular Monthly Meeting. Commissioner Daniel Cowan seconded the motion; which

passed with Vice-Chair Hope Harmon, Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Commissioner John

Mooney, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the motion.

Required Annual Actions:

Vice-Chair Hope Harmon made a motion to rehire County Manager Michael Dinnerman.

Commissioner John Mooney seconded the motion; which passed with Vice-Chair Hope

Harmon, Commissioner John Mooney, Commissioner Daniel Cowan, and Chairman Steve

Taylor all voting for the motion.

Vice-Chair Hope Harmon made a motion to rehire County Clerk Donna Prather.

Commissioner Daniel Cowan seconded the motion; which passed with Vice-Chair Hope

Harmon, Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Commissioner John Mooney, and Chairman Steve

Taylor all voting for the motion..

Commissioner John Mooney made a motion to rehire County Attorney Hall, Smith & Booth

Managing Partner Tony Rowell working with Nick Kinsley. Vice-Chair Hope Harmon

seconded the motion; which passed with Commissioner John Mooney, Vice-Chair Hope

Harmon, Commissioner Daniel Cowan, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the

motion.

Vice-Chair Hope Harmon made a motion to rehire Tony Eckler CPA Auditing Firm.

Commissioner Daniel Cowan seconded the motion; which passed with Vice-Chair Hope

Harmon, Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Commissioner John Mooney, and Chairman Steve

Taylor all voting for the motion.



Vice-Chair Hope Harmon made a motion to approve Colony Bank, Community Bank, &

Local Investment Pool as the County Financial Institutes. Commissioner John Mooney

seconded the motion; which passed with Vice-Chair Hope Harmon, Commissioner John

Mooney, Commissioner Daniel Cowan, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the motion.

Commissioner Daniel Cowan made a motion to approve the Herald Leader as the County

Legal Organ. Vice-Chair Hope Harmon seconded the motion; which passed with

Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Vice-Chair Hope Harmon, Commissioner John Mooney, and

Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the motion.

Commissioner John Mooney nominated Commissioner Hope Harmon for Vice-Chair.

Commissioner John Mooney made a motion to close the nominations. Commissioner

Daniel Cowan seconded the motion; which passed with Commissioner John Mooney,

Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Chairman Steve Taylor, and Vice-Chair Hope Harmon all

voting for the motion.

Appointments: NONE

Constitutional Officer: NONE

Department Head Reports: NONE

County Board Reports: NONE

County Manager’s Report: NONE

Annexation Request/Notification:

The City of Fitzgerald sent notification of an annexation that is completed for the said

property Northeast Corner of Benjamin H. Hill Drive & Perry House Road/G-B County to

G-B City, which is the location for the new Jet Station.

Rezoning Application: NONE

Alcohol Application: NONE

Appointments: NONE

Old Business: NONE

New Business:

Cargo Trailer Customization & Sales

Commissioner John Mooney made a motion to approve the Special Exception for the Cargo

Trailer Customization & Sales. Vice-Chair Hope Harmon seconded the motion; which

passed with Commissioner John Mooney, Vice-Chair Hope Harmon, Commissioner Daniel

Cowan, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the motion.



Tax Commissioner Authority to Waive Penalties & Interest Resolution

Commissioner John Mooney made a motion to approve the Tax Commissioner Authority to

Waive Penalties & Interest Resolution. Vice-Chair Hope Harmon seconded the motion;

which passed with Commissioner John Mooney, Vice-Chair Hope Harmon, Commissioner

Daniel Cowan, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the motion.

Authorizing the Tax Commissioner to Accept Payments of Taxes and Fees Resolution

Commissioner John Mooney made a motion to approve the Authorizing the Tax

Commissioner to Accept Payments of Taxes and Fees Resolution. Vice-Chair Hope Harmon

seconded the motion; which passed with Commissioner John Mooney, Vice-Chair Hope

Harmon, Commissioner Daniel Cowan, and Chairman Steve Taylor all voting for the

motion.

2024 Holiday Calendar

Commissioner John Mooney made a motion to approve the 2024 Holiday Calendar.

Vice-Chair Hope Harmon seconded the motion; which passed with Commissioner John

Mooney, Vice-Chair Hope Harmon, Commissioner Daniel Cowan, and Chairman Steve

Taylor all voting for the motion.

Agenda Changes and/or add on: NONE

Legislative Report: NONE

Public Comments: NONE

Executive Session

The State of the County 2024

It is a privilege to report to you on behalf of the Ben Hill County Board of Commission the

current position of Ben Hill County as we begin 2024. Once again, I am happy to share that

your county government is healthy with a strong financial position as well as exceptional

leadership throughout the government organization. Through the efforts of our
administration, Constitutional Officers, Judges, department heads, and county employees
we have once again been able to present a balanced budget to service the community for

2024. Allow me to speak about three areas related to the position of Ben Hill County

government. These include competence, challenges, and commitment.

Competence

As stated above, your county government’s financial position is healthy and strong with a

significant reserve and substantial fiscal policies. Both of these are necessary to

responsibly allocate the tax payor’s dollars in an efficient manner to provide the required
and expected services to the citizens. They are also necessary so we can be prepared to

meet unexpected or extraordinary challenges we may face in the future. Most funds are

provided through property taxes, fees, local sales taxes including Local Option Sales tax,

Special Local Option Sales Tax, and Transportation Special Option Sales Tax. Other funds

are secured through federal and state grants. Funds are leveraged to gain the greatest

benefit to the public without adding an unnecessary burden to citizens.

I am excited to share the advancement of our policies and procedures. Uniform policies and

procedures are imperative for an organization to operate and provide services efficiently and
effectively as well as provide a continuum for service delivery. Also, key personnel at each



level of government are necessary to implement the policies and procedures. Ben Hill

County has these people in place. We will continue to improve facilities and equipment. We

have established a process where designated funds are used to provide annual updates for

sheriff deputy vehicles as well as annual upgrades and replacement of computers and IT
related equipment.

Highlights for 2023:

● Provided additional new deputy vehicles for the Sheriff’s fleet to rotate out older and
damaged vehicles.

● Continued to upgrade computers, cameras, and informational technology equipment

to allow for continuation of services.

● Purchased and renovated the old Media Center building from the Ben Hill County

School System. This property is located west of the Ben Hill County Elementary

School campus and will house the County Extension Service and the 4-H program.

This facility will also provide a board meeting room for monthly county commission

meetings.

● Grant funds were obtained for a new community facility at Monitor Center that

includes a playground for children ages 2-7, an upgraded outdoor basketball court

and a covered community area. This project is another example of using grant funds

to provide a much-needed facility in our community.

● Awarded a million-dollar Community Development Block Grant to pave Flint Road

and install a box culvert.

● The commission voted to use the roll back option on property taxes which allowed for

a decrease in the millage rate.

● Obtained most easements and certificates to begin construction of the Ed Ward Road

project.

● Passage of the 2023 SLPOST for capital improvements.

● Passage of the TSLOPST for road improvements

● Dorminy Medical Center’s groundbreaking for the renovation of the Emergency

Department which is a much-needed facilities improvement for our community. DMC

is a vital part of our community for economic growth. I would like to express a special

thank you to Scott Spivey, Chairman of the Hospital Authority, for his leadership and

commitment as well as to the Hospital Authority board members and administration

for their commitment to providing health care for our community.

Challenges

In the game of golf, you try to manage the things you can control and adjust to or evaluate

the things that you cannot control. Operating a local government has similarities. A lot of

the funding received for use in government is based on property values, a healthy economy

that drives local spending for sales tax, and fluctuations of the cost of commodities and the

cost of goods. Therefore, the need for a realistic balanced budget to use as a road map for

daily operation is essential. Other challenges include providing services that best meet the

needs of all of Ben Hill County and funding these services. As a small community there are

limited resources and funds available for each local government. The Board of Education,

the City of Fitzgerald, and Ben Hill County rely on these funds and the challenge is to work

in concert with each other for the good of the entire community.

We are challenged to maintain and upgrade infrastructure as it is important for the safety

of the citizens and the county employees. Another challenge includes knowing and meeting

the needs of our citizens. My good friend Tim Anderson opined in a recent editorial the

importance of citizens to “make your voice heard” at public meetings. I agree and encourage



people to do just that as it is vital to understand the needs of the community. Our citizens

can also make their voice heard by electing candidates from Ben Hill County that are

running for district, regional, or State positions. Lastly, we are challenged to meet present

goals, complete ongoing projects, and continue building a foundation for the county’s

future.

Commitment

Over the past seven years the Ben Hill County Board of Commissioners has been

committed to provide a county government that is healthy, stable and able to function in a

capacity adequate to provide services to promote the health, safety and well-being of her

community. Through developing policies and procedures, passing a functional balanced

budget, and having key personnel in place this has been accomplished. We have never

wavered from our commitment to be the best commission for our community.

County Manager, Michael Dinnerman has provided exemplary leadership and vision in the

advancement of Ben Hill County. His expertise in county government, his relationships

throughout the State, and his ability to manage the County’s human resources, funding,

and infrastructure has had a major positive impact on our government. These attributes

are key contributions toward the position one finds our county government in today. Mike

makes Ben Hill County his top priority, which is evident through his exceptional

management, vision, dedication, work ethics, commitment, passion, direction, and

communication with this Commission.

Furthermore, our county government would not be in the position she is in without the

commitment of each employee, department head, the administration staff, Judges,
Constitutional Officers, and those appointed to various boards and authorities throughout
the county. I would be remiss if we did not recognize the excellent work of Jason Dunn at

the Fitzgerald-Ben Hill County Development Authority. His influence has been a

contributor for the jobs we have maintained over the past several years while other

communities struggled in this area. I would like to extend a high expression of gratitude to

all of you mentioned above and thank you for your commitment and willingness to serve

and work to make Ben Hill County a better place.

Finally, it is an honor to be a part of a group of individuals from different walks of life who
are committed to working as one entity to advance and promote Ben Hill County. Your

Board of Commissioners including Vice Chairman Hope Harmon, Commissioner Daniel

Cowan, Commissioner Bennie Calloway, and Commissioner John William Mooney are an

integral part in providing a foundation for the future of our county government and our

community. Each of us on the commission makes decisions in the best interest for the

whole of Ben Hill County. The Commission adopted the position of being a policy making

entity and allowing the county manager to manage. This Commission has never accepted

the status quo and has not been fearful of challenges and making difficult decisions. As
mentioned above, all decisions have been in the best interest of our Ben Hill Community. I

am reminded of a quote from Zig Zigler related to fear. He once said, “FEAR has two

meanings: Forget everything and run or face everything and rise”. Your commission and

management have been more than willing to face everything and raise the position of the

county government. I am grateful for being allowed to serve alongside these individuals and

I also thank you for your service to your community. As we enter into 2024, we will

continue to make decisions that are in the best interest of Ben Hill County.

To my community, thank you for allowing me to serve you.



May God Bless our country, our community, and everyone living in Ben Hill County.

Steve Taylor

Chairman, Ben Hill County Board of Commissioners

Commissioner’s Remarks: NONE

Citizens joined the meeting at the closing regarding the Special Exception. They asked if

the meeting was ending, and Chairman Taylor responded yes. The young lady responded

that the signed that was posted with the advertising of the meeting on it stated the meeting

started at 6:30 pm instead of 6:00 pm and she had questions as to where the business will

be located on the property because her father lives on the adjacent property.

Attorney Nick Kinsley recommended rescinding the previous vote to approve the Special

Exception due to the inconsistency of the advertisement and starting the process over to

correct the error.

Commissioner Daniel Cowan made a motion to rescind the motion to approve the Special

Exception, restart the process, and add it to the February Regular Monthly Meeting due to

the inconsistency of the advertisement. Commissioner John Mooney seconded the motion;

which passed with Commissioner Daniel Cowan, Commissioner John Mooney, Chairman

Steve Taylor, and Vice-Chair Hope Harmon all voting for the motion.

Meeting adjourned.

______________________________ Steve Taylor, Chairman

______________________________ Donna R. Prather, County Clerk


